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SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, November 16, 2005, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Denis Honeychurch, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Honeychurch led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

Denis Honeychurch, J.D., President 

Jerry R. Wilkerson, Vice President

*James M. Claffey 
Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight  

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Makenzie Spillner, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:
None

Others Present:

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

J. Laurel Jones, Ed.D., Vice President, Academic Affairs

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President, Administrative and Business Services

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

James G. Mitchell, Ed.D., Interim Director, Human Resources

Nora O’Neill, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President
*Arrived after Roll Call

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

5. 
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Susan Messina encouraged the Governing Board to conclude negotiations.

Amit Pal, SCC Student, passed out a yellow flyer to the Board, which outlined the South Asia Earthquake Relief Fundraiser that will be held in Building 1400 on Friday, November 25, 2005, 6:00 p.m.  The fundraiser is being sponsored by the Indian Community, MESA Student Society, PURE Club and Solano Community College.  Geology Professor Danielle Widemann will make a presentation at the event.  There will be a $10.00 donation to attend, and all proceeds will be donated to the American Red Cross for the victims of the South Asia Earthquake.  

Diane White introduced Dr. Emily Blair, stating she was excited to have someone of Dr. Blair’s caliber working at Solano College.  They gave the Board a handout that outlined what they have been preparing for an integrated Learning Community that combines History 37 – Women in American History, and English 2 – Critical Thinking and Writing about Literature.  Diane also thanked the Board for supporting the Learning Communities and stated it is one of the things she is most proud of in her history with the College.

Tara Norman, SCC Student and mother of two children in the SCC Day Care Program, requested the Board consider installing Emergency Assistance Towers on the campus as soon as possible due to recent safety issues.   Dr. Perfumo stated that these towers are emergency phones which are also known as “Blue Phones” and advised that the Administration is currently exploring this possibility.  Board President Honeychurch thanked Tara for her suggestions and said he looked forward to learning more about this from the administration.

Marc Lancet informed the Board of various accomplishments of students of the Fine Arts Department and thanked the Board for all they have done to support and sustain the department.

6.
REPORTS

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)
Tara Norman, ASSC Career and Technical Senator, and Amit Pal, ASSC Business Senator, stated they were serving as ASSC governing representatives and reported that:

-- the ASSC has begun their annual campus-wide food drive for the Solano Food Bank.  A prize will be given to the Club who brings in the most canned goods.  

-- the ASSC has started preparations for their annual Adopt-a-Family program, which provides 25 needy SCC students and their families with Christmas gifts. 

-- on November 22, at 12:00-1:00 p.m., the ASSC will host a “Turkey Run.”  The first 30 contestants that complete the 1-mile course will receive a free turkey.  Faculty, staff and students are invited to participate.  Dr. Perfumo commented that she thought it was a fabulous idea and mentioned that it dovetails nicely into the Wellness Program.

-- the Representatives from ASSC who serve on all the major hiring committees have found the process to be running smoothly.

-- the ASSC is reaffirming its position that it does not support additional general education requirements for an Associate Degree and would like to see a written College policy regarding general education and the criteria for adding new requirements. 

-- the ASSC is funding an Ambassador Program that will have SCC students go to local high schools and answer the students’ questions and let them know of the options and benefits that exist for them at Solano Community College.  Also, during the first week of the fall semester, the Ambassador Program students will be wearing clothing that will identify them as information/help people and will be assisting new students with their questions and concerns to provide them with a smooth transition to the SCC campus.  The ASSC is funding this program at a cost of $4,500.00, and they are asking the Executive Council for additional funding for the purchase of apparel for the students.

-- the ASSC will also be sponsoring Larry Yoder in the amount of  $250.00 for the Softball Team.

(b)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, reported that:

-- she and Erin Farmer recently attended the State Academic Senate and thanked the Board for providing the financial support to enable them to participate in this year’s meeting.  She outlined several benefits received from attending this meeting and stated that she plans to invite some of the presenters to speak at a Senate meeting.  Gail commented that they were pleased to see how the State Academic Senate has rallied to support Compton College in dealing with their problems.

(c) 
Shared Governance Council

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources, presented the Shared Governance Report stating that the last Shared Governance Council meeting was held on November 9, 2005.  At that meeting, the Webmaster position was discussed and concerns were voiced about the position requirements.  Specific discussion centered around how the position will be advertised, what the guidelines for hiring are, and whether or not the degree requirement should be an A.A. or B.S. Degree.

(d)
Superintendent

Dr. Perfumo reported that: 

--  the new Schedule of Classes is out for the spring semester.  Thanks to Dr. Jones and the Deans working together to move up the timeline, they were able to get the new schedule out ahead of schedule in order for us to better serve our students in getting them registered earlier!

--  the resolution in Support of the California Community College Initiative will be placed on the December 7, 2005, Governing Board agenda.  This resolution seeks to address Proposition 98 inequities, bilateral governance and student fees.
--  the Solano College Judo Club competed November 6 in Monterey, which resulted in the team’s  eighth 100%  placing!  Coach Jimmy Tanaka does a fabulous job and SCC is very proud of these students.           

--  on November 7, Dr. Perfumo discussed the “Vision 2020 Plan” with the Academic Senate.

--  Dr. Perfumo attended the Vacaville Select Committee Meeting on November 7, which was hosted by Solano Community College at our Vacaville Center.  Dr. Perfumo made a presentation outlining the status of our Measure G Bond projects.   Also, Superintendent Aycock presented an update on Measure V.

--  the Bond Steering Committee met on November 8 to discuss the re-benching of Bond Projects and then met with the Board Audit Committee on November 14.

--  Thursday, November 10, a very successful meeting was held with High School Counselors from various high schools in the area.  Approximately 50 guests attended, and Dr. Perfumo extended kudos to Barbara Pavão and the Counseling Department for the great work they did in coordinating this event.

--  this week the evaluation process of the first of two systems we are considering to handle our integrated database management system began with reviews of the Datatel product.  The reviews of the SCT Banner product will take place the first week in December.

--  the Citizens Bond Oversight Committee meeting was held Monday, November 14.  A tour of Building 500 was conducted for all participants, and a presentation on the audit process was made by Perry-Smith.

--  the Annual Conference of the Community College League of California will take place this  Thursday through Saturday in San Francisco.

--  Dr. Perfumo has scheduled a Classified Coffee for November 29, from 2:00 – 4:00 p.m., and a Faculty Coffee for November 30, from 10:00 a.m. – Noon.

--  interviews for the new HR Director are scheduled for this week.

--  on Friday, December 2, Dr. Perfumo will be meeting with President Eisenhardt from the California Maritime Academy to further explore a partnership between our Vallejo Center and this fine school of the CSU system.

--  Dr. Laurel Jones passed out a handout to the Board outlining the timeline for the analysis of costs and benefits for use of “e-College” (our current framework for online program) vs. costs for adding staffing and equipment for doing it ourselves.  Dr. Jones plans to make a presentation on this cost analysis information at the February 1, 2006, Board meeting.

--  the 2nd Annual College Holiday Party will be held on Tuesday, December 13, from 3:00-6:00 p.m. at the Rockville Inn.

--  Dr. Perfumo extended best wishes for a Happy Thanksgiving to the Board.

· Bond Update

Scott Colt of Kitchell CEM reported that the Hydronics Project has begun and will continue for the next 12 months.  They are continuing the work on Building 1500, which should be ready for occupancy at the end of December or early January.  Trustee McCaffrey asked Mr. Colt about the change orders on the project being $500,000 while the total pending reviews are $364,000.  Mr. Colt said it would be substantially less than $500,000.  Trustee McCaffrey inquired about the errors and omissions, and Scott replied that the omissions on the design items were the architects’ problem.  Scott Colt said over half of the value of the change orders is covered work that would have been incurred at a later date; however, for efficiency, it was decided the projects could be completed earlier by performing that particular work on Building 1800 at the same time as other work was being done there, rather than come back months later to do the additional work.  Mr. Colt gave a PowerPoint presentation to the Board on three projects they will be putting out for bid this spring:  Building 700, Building 800 and the Office Annex.  Plans for Building 700 improvements are scheduled to begin this summer and are expected to be completed in summer of 2007.  Building 700 will add nine new SMART classes.  Building 400 and the Vallejo Center will begin after that.  

Trustee McCaffrey inquired about the memorial trees.  Scott said the Hydronics Project lands on one of the trees, which will be planted elsewhere to accommodate the project.

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a) Minutes for the meeting of November 2, 2005

Human Resources

(b) Employment – 2005-06: Gratuitous Service

Administrative and Business Services

(c) 
Warrant List
(d)
Ratification of Budget Appropriation Transfers Between major Object Codes, Resolution No. 05/06-16

(e)
Ratification of Budget Appropriation Transfers Between Major Object Codes, Resolution No. 05/06-17

Academic Affairs
(f)
Small Business Development Center Contract with Solano County

(g)
NorthBay Healthcare Contract Agreement

Moved by Trustee Keith and seconded by Trustee McKnight for approval of the Consent Agenda. The motion passed unanimously. 

8.       ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda.

9. RETIREMENTS OF STAFF WITH 10 OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE

(a)
Resignation to Retire—William Ressler and Clarence Williams

Vice President Gerry Fisher spoke on behalf of Mr. Ressler, and Chief Steve Dawson spoke on behalf of Mr. Williams.

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for acceptance of William Ressler’s retirement effective December 31, 2005, and Clarence Williams’ retirement effective December 20, 2005.  The motion passed unanimously.
10. NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION REQUIRED

Superintendent-President

(a)
Set Date, Time and Place for Annual Organizational Meeting

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee McKnight for approval to designate the Board meeting of December 7, 2005, as the annual organizational meeting of the Governing Board in accordance with Education Code Sections 35143 and 5017.  The motion passed unanimously.

Administrative and Business Services

(b)      Public Hearing and Adoption of Gann Appropriation Limit for FY 2005-06, Resolution

           No. 05/06-18

Interim Vice President Hendrickson informed the Board that state law requires that each local public agency in California annually adopt it appropriation subject to the Gann Appropriation Limit and hold a public hearing.  President Honeychurch then opened the hearing.  There being no discussion, the hearing was closed.

Moved by Trustee Keith and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for approval of Resolution No. 05/06-18 to provide for an Appropriation Limit of $38,905,792 and an estimated budget Appropriation Subject to Limit to be $34,141,770.  The motion passed unanimously.

Academic Affairs

(c) County of Solano Contract Agreement
Vice President Jones informed the Board that this Contract Agreement with Solano County was part of the academic training program and served to enhance our increased outreach in the area.

Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Keith for approval of an agreement between Solano Community College District and County of Solano, Fairfield, California, for contract education.  The motion passed unanimously.

Student Services

(d) Resolution Declaring December 1, 2005, as World Aids Day, Resolution No. 05/06-19

Dr. Perfumo stated that a resolution to recognize World AIDS Day is brought to the Board each year and introduced Dr. Shirley Lewis, who presented the resolution.  Dr. Lewis stated that this year the SCC will sponsor a candlelight vigil for their World AIDS Day event.  It will be held at the Ferry Building in Vallejo from 4:00 to 7:00 p.m.  They will also have the Solano County 

AIDS Quilt on display, which includes a square made by ASSC student Lillian Nelson on behalf of SCC.  In past years this event was held on campus; however, it was felt that holding the event at a more public location would bring more attention to the College as well as allow more citizens to join in the event.  President Honeychurch thanked Dr. Lewis on behalf of the Board, stating, “It’s a great thing you are doing.”  Trustee Keith stated, in the past, she has enjoyed coming to the event on campus but likes the idea of having a presence out in the community so they can see some of the things we do at SCC.

Moved by Trustee Keith and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for approval to proclaim December 1, 2005, as World AIDS Day at Solano Community College.  The motion passed unanimously.

11.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Proposed Academic Calendars for 2006-07 and 2007-08

Dr. Jones reviewed the Proposed Calendars for 2006-07 and 2007-08 with the Board, advising that the calendars had been through the Shared Governance process.  This information will be on the Consent Calendar at the December 7 Board Meeting.

(b)
Consideration of Sabbatical Leaves

Dr. Jones advised the Board that she was very proud to bring Robin Arie-Donch and Janene Whitesell before the Board for consideration of Sabbatical Leave for the 2006-2007 academic year.  Information will return for Board approval December 7.

(e) District’s Annual Financial and Budget Report: CCFS-311
Vice President Hendrickson presented the District’s Annual Financial and Budget Report to the Board and reviewed some specific documents contained in the report.  

12.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Student Trustee Makenzie Spillner invited all to the Fall Concert of The Solano County Youth Orchestra, which will be held at 7:00 p.m. on November 22 in the Solano College Theatre.

13.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Trustee Claffey expressed his concern that the Theater patrons are being solicited for cash donations, and stated that there was no accounting of the money.  He would like an accounting of that money.  Board President Honeychurch said that, in the past, the Board has asked that this practice be stopped and requested a report on this subject at the next Board meeting.

Trustee Ubalde said he would like a better understanding of the current scheduling of evening staff in the Library and how that staffing impacts the budget.

Trustee Ubalde pointed out that, in the Accreditation interview, a comment was made that the matter of dealing with the purchase of books for the Library, which was also mentioned in the last two accreditation visits, has not been fulfilled.  He would like to know what the plans are for addressing that issue.  

Trustee Ubalde stated he would like a clear understanding of the policy concerning rehiring versus new hires for staff.  Board President Honeychurch requested Dr. Pefumo address Trustee Ubalde’s concerns at the next Board Meeting.

Trustee McCaffrey stated that a question was raised years ago concerning the impact of the overload in Library scheduling and asked what the annual budget is for that overload.  

Trustee Claffey said that, as far as he knew, all of the District’s policies are written down and should be available for employees.

Board President Honeychurch recessed the regular meeting at 8:20 p.m.

14. 
CLOSED SESSION


(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator



Agency Negotiator: James G. Mitchell, Ed.D.



Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers-Local 39


(b)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release


(c)
Conference with Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D.



Superintendent-President, Administrative Leadership Group Meet and Confer


(d)
Public Employee Performance Evaluation



Superintendent-President

Board President Honeychurch called the Closed Session to order at 8:35 p.m., and adjourned the Closed Session at 10:25  p.m. 

15.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING   

Board President Honeychurch reconvened the regular meeting at 10:26 p.m.

16.       REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Honeychurch reported that the Board discussed Items (a), (b), (c), and (d) in Closed Session and that no action was taken. 

17.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:28 p.m.

PJP:no

BDMINUTES.11-16-05

___________________________________APPROVED_______________________________
DENIS HONEYCHURCH, J.D.
                               
       PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D.                                                        PRESIDENT                                                                             SECRETARY  
